




























































 

MINUTES                 PRELIMINARY 
BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 
FEBRUARY 17, 2016 – 5:15 PM 
EMMA J. HARVAT HALL, CITY HALL 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Gene Chrischilles, Connie Goeb, Becky Soglin, Tim Weitzel 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Larry Baker 
 
STAFF PRESENT:   Susan Dulek, Sarah Walz   
 
OTHERS PRESENT:  Mike Pugh, Roger Goetken, Ross Nusser, Mitch King, Steven 

Moioffer, Casey Cook 
  
 
CALL TO ORDER: 
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:15 PM. 
 
ROLL CALL:  
 
A brief opening statement was read by Soglin outlining the role and purpose of the Board and 
the procedures that would be followed the meeting.  
  
 
CONSIDERATION OF THE JANUARY 13, 2016 MEETING MINUTES:   
 
Goeb moved to approve the January 13, 2016 minutes. 
 
Chrischilles seconded the motion. 
 
A vote was taken and the motion carried 4-0. 
  
SPECIAL EXCEPTION ITEM EXC15-00016: 
 
Discussion of an application submitted by Mitch King, for a special exception to allow a historic 
preservation waiver reducing the minimum off-street parking requirement for a property located 
in the High Density Multi-family (RM-44) zone 716 N. Dubuque Street. 
 
Walz explained that last week the Board opened the public hearing but did not go through the 
normal process, so this evening she will begin with the staff report and showed the location 
map for the property.  She noted that the RM-44 zone is the highest density residential zoning 
designation in the City.  In this situation the RM-44 zone is right next to a RM-8 zone which is a 
single family zone.  Walz reminded the Board that the special exception is to allow a fraternity 
at the property as fraternities are an allowed use in the RM-44 zone. Based on the lot area, a 
fraternity could have 21 residents but more the parking. The special exception is needed is 
being requested because the property does not provide enough parking to allow that number of 
residents.   The applicant is seeking a reduction of the required parking through the special 
exception and the historic preservation process.   
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She explained there are a number of other uses allowed in the RM-44 zone, multi-family, 
rooming houses and assisted living are examples.  This particular residential building was 
originally constructed as a fraternity house and functioned as such until the late 1990’s when it 
was purchased for the current use—an assisted group living facility.  It is a three story structure 
with 21 rooms and two kitchens, shared bathrooms on each floor and laundry facilities in the 
basement.  The building itself takes up a large portion of the lot, it is a 6500 sq. ft. lot which is a 
pretty small lot.  Because the building takes up so much of the lot there are only two 
conforming parking spaces, but there is room for two cars to stack so legally four cars could 
park on the property.  Walz explained that The Board of Adjustment may grant a special 
exception to waive or modify any dimensional or site development standards listed in this 
article or in chapter 5 of this title or any approval criteria listed in chapter 4, article B of this title 
that would prevent use or occupancy of a property designated as an Iowa City landmark or 
registered on the national register of historic places. In addition to the general special 
exception approval criteria set forth in chapter 4, article B of this title, the following approval 
criteria must be met.  The property is currently not a landmark, but the applicant has started 
that process and went through the Historic Preservation Commission last week. The 
Commission has recommended the property to be registered as an Iowa City landmark.   
 
Walz noted the current use of the building, an assisted group living facility, is one of the lowest 
vehicle uses in the RM-44 zone due to the fact that residents in assisted living facilities don’t 
typically have personal vehicles.  Staff believes there is very limited possibility for this building 
to be reused as an assisted living facility because the building is not handicap accessible and 
other limitations on the site for access.  Other options for the property could be a multi-family 
use, but that would require a number of changes to the interior of the building.  Other uses 
such as group living, rooming houses, or fraternities would allow the property to be occupied 
without major changes to the floorplan.   
 
The property is currently non-conforming with regard to parking. An assisted living facility of 
this size requires 9 vehicle parking spaces to be conforming: one parking space for every three 
residents, plus on parking space per employee based on the maximum number at the site at 
any given time.  Because properties such as this cannot come into compliance overnight, they 
are granted what is called “ghost parking” which states the new use of the property cannot 
have a higher demand for parking then the current use.   
 
Walz explained that the applicant does not believe the property is financially feasible for the 
uses that would require 9 parking spaces or fewer.  This would allow just 12 roomers.  The 
applicant is arguing that the 21 roomers are needed to make the property financially feasible.  
Given all the constraints on the property Staff feels confident that there needs to be some 
flexibility to allow a new use in the building, one that would protect the historic preservation of 
the building.   
 
Walz went through the criteria for the special exception.  The modification of waiver would help 
to protect the historic aesthetic or cultural aspects of the property.  The building was originally 
constructed as a fraternity and it has gone through the first process of being declared a historic 
landmark.  The property is eligible to be declared a landmark, it is located in a zone that allows 
fraternities, and the applicant has committed himself to a number of repairs to the building in 
order to preserve its historic exterior (such as repairing the stucco, painting the exterior, 
reroofing, repair of the exterior fire escape and removal of the deck on the north side of the 
building).  The applicant has also indicated that work done to secure the foundation of the 
structure is needed and would be corrected before the building is occupied.  The applicant 
must obtain the certificate of appropriateness from the Historic Preservation Commission, and 
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that is in process.  The specific proposed exception will not be detrimental to or endanger the 
public health, safety, comfort or general welfare.  A  reduction in  parking  does  not  present  a  
safety  concern  or  a  threat  to  the  public welfare, however, the  modification  does  allow  an  
increase  in density  over what  would otherwise  be allowed  by  code, which raises  other  
safety concerns. Staff recommends that  approval  of  a  special exception  to  allow  a  
reduction  in  parking  be  subject  to installation  of an interior fire  sprinkler system.  While 
such systems are not currently a building code requirement, the installation of a sprinkler 
system will ensure the historic structure is less likely to be destroyed.   
 
The specific proposed exception will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other 
properties in the immediate vicinity and will not substantially diminish or impair property values 
in the neighborhood.  While the waiver for the parking requirements alleviates the burden of 
parking, it does not reduce actual parking demand.  Walz noted that the scarcity of on street 
parking in this neighborhood has been an ongoing concern that is discussed in the Central 
District Plan.  The lack of on street parking may dissuade some residents from bringing cars to 
campus but for those that do it will displace other cars and that does add to the hardship of the 
neighborhood.  The applicant has proposed a number of remedies to encourage the use of 
other forms of transportation, he is proposing to take off the exterior deck of the building and 
create moped parking along that part of the building.  Additionally he would create indoor 
bicycle parking in the basement of the building.  Other proposals to reduce parking demand 
include housing fraternity meetings at the Iowa Memorial Union. Additionally the fraternity does 
not allow alcohol in its facility.  Staff did not feel both those items were enforceable from a City 
aspect and knowing it will be a fraternity there will be a number of social activities at the facility.  
Staff therefore would like to impose a restriction to the special exception stating that if there 
were more than three convictions of disorderly house in an 18 month period the special 
exception would be revoked and the waiver for parking would go away.   
 
Establishment of the specific proposed exception will not impede the normal and orderly 
development or improvement of the surrounding property for uses permitted in the zone in 
which the property is located.  The surrounding property is fully developed however there are 
properties there may redevelop over time.  There are several properties in the immediate 
vicinity that are also fraternities.  The neighborhood is a walkable distance from campus and is 
in an area that provides ready access to both the Campus and Iowa City Transit Service.  

 
Adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and/or necessary facilities have been or are being 
provided.  All necessary utilities and drainage are in place for the property. 
 
Adequate measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress or egress designed so as to 
minimize traffic congestion on public streets.  The property has vehicle access from an alley 
that runs between Brown and Dubuque Streets. This alley is quite narrow and cars parked or 
waiting along the alley make it difficult to pass in the opposite direction.  Again the applicant 
has proposed measures to help alleviate the congestion.   
 
Except for the specific regulations and standards applicable to the exception being considered, 
the specific proposed exception, in all other respects, conforms to the applicable regulations or 
standards of the zone in which it’s to be located.  Walz noted fraternal living is an allowed use 
in the zone. The RM-44 zone allows a fraternal use of up to 21 roomers based on lot area and 
square footage of the building so long as parking is provided.  For comparison, rooming houses 
in the RM-44 zone are allowed 1 roomer per 500 square feet of lot area or 13 roomers. 
 
The proposed use will be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, as amended.  The subject 
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property falls into subarea A of the Central Planning District. While there is much discussion of 
preserving multi-family homes in this area, there is no discussion of what to do.  The plan 
discusses maintaining a balance of renters and homeowners in the area, and there is little 
doubt whatever goes into this property would be rental.  The plan also talks about the 
importance of historic preservation.   
 
In summary, Walz stated the application is very complicated, it is located in a very high density 
multi-family zone but is up against a medium density, single-family zones.  Any opportunity for 
the applicant to provide off-site parking has been researched and cannot be found.  The 
building was constructed as a fraternal use and retains that floorplan so having it stay a 
fraternity or rooming house would be the easiest transition in terms of expense.  It is in close 
proximity to campus and several other fraternities are in the neighborhood.  The historic 
building contributes to the character of North Dubuque Street and with a landmark designation 
it would be preserved.  There is a covenant that preserves the property for 21 years but that is 
not a permanent preservation of the property.  The building has a large floor area and number 
of bedrooms so there has to be some use that can make use of that space but not create an 
environment of overuse of the space.  Finally there is concern over the modifications being 
sought.  The applicant is seeking what is most likely the most intense use allowed in the zone 
and the highest number of roomers allowed in the zone.  There is a social function that goes 
along with a fraternity, and that does bring additional people to the site.  The scarcity of on 
street parking is a concern of the neighborhood and one neighbor has written a letter to the 
Board voicing their concern.  There are concerns about disturbances that have been created 
by other fraternities in the neighborhood.  The adjacent property was a fraternity, but it is 
currently taking a break, having been expelled by its own organization due to behavioral 
issues.  The applicant is attempting to address the parking issues as best as he can and Staff 
has provided that additional condition regarding behavior that causes disturbance to the 
neighborhood.  At the January 12 meeting the Board granted a request to defer its 
consideration to this special meeting where it hoped to have all five board members present 
but due unfortunate circumstances there are only four present.  A vote of three is necessary to 
approve.  The Board has requested some additional information, the financial information 
seems to indicate that with a fraternal use and a density of 21 residents the market value of the 
property is $1.2 million.  Staff has not had time to evaluate that information or discuss it.   
 
Chrischilles discussed two items of importance to him, first being seeking an exception to a 
parking requirement but being wrapped up into that exception is the historical preservation of 
the property.  So when this property originally became a 9 space parking requirement property 
that was due to the assisted group living use?  Walz confirmed that was the case.  Chrischilles 
noted that the property only had 4 parking spaces even at that time.  He asked if that was an 
exception or just due to it being an assisted living facility that it was allowed.  Walz explained 
that it was not an exception, the way non-conforming regulations work is when a property use 
is changed from one use to another, as long as the new use that is being proposed does not 
demand more parking than the current use, the property is allowed to transition to the new use.  
So if they propose another use that only needed nine parking spaces, even if it’s a different 
use, not an assisted group living (say someone was going to convert this property to 
apartments and only needed nine spaces) that would not require a special exception.  
Chrischilles clarified his question asking that if the property use required nine spaces, but they 
only had four available, why was that allowed.  Walz said it wasn’t granted a special exception, 
it was allowable.  Therefore if the current proposal was also a request that only needed nine 
parking spaces they would be fine.  Because the proposed use will require 16 parking spaces, 
a special exception to reduce the parking requirement is necessary.   
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Chrischilles second point was in regards to the historical aspects of the property, in order to 
obtain this special expectation the property has to be declared a historic landmark.  Walz 
confirmed that was correct.  If the City Council does not approve the landmark status this 
application would be null and void.  Walz noted that if the Board does not approve this 
exception, or if the applicant withdraws his application, they will likely withdraw the landmark 
status application.  Dulek noted that there is currently a covenant on the property that states it 
must be maintained for 21 years.  Walz said what that means is the property owner cannot 
demolish the building during that time period, and also any changes to the exterior of the 
building would need to be approved by historic preservation.  However after year 2024 those 
requirements are no longer enforced.   
 
Chrischilles also asked about the notation in the staff memo that states “to be clear a special 
exception is not to allow a fraternal group living use”.  Not in essence but in practical terms if 
the Board grants the special exception the intention is to allow a fraternal group to use the 
property.  Walz explained that a fraternity could use the space now as is, but only allowing 
residents equal to the now allowable 9 parking spaces.  The exception will allow more 
residents to live in the property.  The special exception is not to allow a fraternity, it is to reduce 
the parking so there can be 21 residents in the facility.  Chrischilles just wanted to confirm that 
the intention of the applicant was to have a fraternity in the building and allow 21 residents to 
live there.  Walz confirmed that was the intention. 
 
Goeb asked if the property had not changed from a fraternity to an assisted living facility group 
home, this would not be an issue?  Walz confirmed that is true.  The way the non-conforming 
regulations work is that when something is non-conforming on the property you are allowed to 
change things as long as you are always reducing the non-conformity.  In this case the non-
conformity is the parking.  Over time uses change and it is the intent of the non-conforming 
regulations that things become closer to conforming. 
 
Goeb asked if other fraternities in the area were to change over to another use, and then later 
change back to a fraternal use they might face the same parking issues.  Walz stated that was 
correct.   
 
Soglin asked Walz to clarify the numbers when it states the 9 ghost spaces really allows for up 
to 12 roomers.  Walz clarified that 12 is the correct number, the report states 11, but it really is 
12. Staff had originally calculated the parking based on one employee and later learned that 
there were sometimes 2 employees on site. 
 
Goeb asked how long the parking standard has been in place.  Walz said the parking 
standards were updated in 2005 with the Code update.  Goeb asked if the requirement was 
less, in other words with the Code update are there now fewer parking spaces needed per 
residents.  Walz said yes that is the trend.   
 
Soglin invited the applicant to come forward and address the Board.   
 
Mike Pugh spoke on behalf of the applicant Mitch King.  He began by thanking Walz for her 
staff report as it was very detailed and thorough.  As the applicant they have the burden to 
show that the requirements of the special exception under the historic preservation waiver as 
well as the general requirements of a special exception have been satisfied.  He wished to 
reiterate some of the points in the Staff report summary that the specific provisions have been 
satisfied as well as the general provisions have been satisfied.  The fact that the property is 
located in close proximity to campus as well as served by public transit.  The building was 
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constructed as a fraternal living facility and retains the floor plan necessary to serve that use.  
The property is in neighborhood where there are several other fraternities and historic fraternal 
buildings.  The property includes a historic building that contributes to the character of North 
Dubuque Street and the near campus neighborhood.  With the landmark designation the 
building will be preserved and the applicant has committed to making certain repairs to 
enhance the exterior and to extend the life of the building.  This investment is not insubstantial 
and will require the applicant to get a reasonable rental income to offset that investment.  The 
fraternity would be a long term tenant rather than individual tenants renting on a year to year 
basis.  The building has a large floor area and 21 bedrooms therefore limiting its use to 12 
occupants has the potential to invite over occupancy or to not generate enough income to 
maintain the building in good condition, historic or not.  And finally the applicant has proposed 
a number of remedies intended to reduce the on street parking demand generated by residents 
and visitors to the site (moped parking, indoor bicycle parking, all official house events to be 
held off site, no alcohol, etc.).  The Staff has concluded and the applicant is requesting that the 
Board find that requirements for the special exception has been satisfied.   
 
Pugh noted that Casey Cook from Cook Appraisals will address the Board tonight on the 
financial aspect of the property, specifically how many residents are needed in the property to 
generate the income to maintain the property at historic landmark status.   Pugh also pointed 
out he feels the application fulfills public benefit.  First is with a certain number of roomers or 
occupants in the house it allows the property to achieve a historic landmark status, in that there 
will be sufficient rate of return for the owner of the property in order to maintain the property at 
the level it needs to be.  Historic preservation of properties can be a very expensive endeavor.  
Additionally the City is looking to improve their gateway to the City on Dubuque Street and this 
property could be a real shining star in the gateway.  The City is going to spend a great deal of 
money upgrading Dubuque Street, upgrading the landscape and they really would not want 
properties along Dubuque Street to be in a dilapidated condition.  He also noted this property is 
zoned RM-44, which is the highest density zone in the zoning code.  The City should 
discourage underutilization of property in these zones and along arterial streets.  Pugh also 
noted that this property for decades was utilized as a fraternity, it was constructed as a 
fraternity, and presumably had 21 occupants for much of that time.  And had the use of the 
property not change in 1997 this application would not be necessary.  He noted that according 
to the code for a fraternal use it is 0.75 parking spaces per applicant whereas for an assisted 
living group home it is a much lower requirement, only 1 parking spot per every three 
bedrooms, and one for each staff person.  So for 21 residents in an assisted living group facility 
there is only a need for 7 spaces, plus 2 spaces for staff.  He understands some of the issue 
with a fraternal use is the level of social activity on the site, but that can be alleviated by holding 
all their social functions off site.   
 
Pugh also wanted to note the conditions that Staff is recommending, as part of the staff report.  
He noted that all of the Staff conditions are acceptable to Mr. King which are: 
 

• The applicant must secure a Local Historic Landmark Designation from the City of Iowa 
City.  (That process has started and received a favorable response at the last Historic 
Preservation Commission meeting.) 

 All changes to the properties exterior must meet Historic Preservation guidelines. 
• The applicant must make those repairs and renovations to the exterior and foundation 

of the structure as listed in this submittal (see attachment #7) as well as any repairs 
deemed necessary by the Historic Preservation Commission. 

• All aspects of the interior must meet code standard. (Mr. King will address the 
several items in the building he will be updating.)  Shared bathrooms must use 
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materials and fixtures of an institutional grade. 
 In the area where there is currently a deck, the applicant must install moped 

parking stalls equal to at least one half of the residential occupancy of the building. 
Design and installation of moped parking to be approved by the Historic Preservation 
Specialist. 

 The applicant must install interior bike storage on the ground floor level of the building 
sufficient to store one bike per resident based on the maximum number of residents. 

 
Pugh noted also the requirement regarding the disorderly conduct, that if three disorderly 
conduct convictions happen within a 18 month period the special exception will be terminated, 
Mr. King also agrees is reasonable and is willing to fulfill all the conditions.  Pugh explained that 
the risk for a property owner in this type of situation is very significant.  Mr. King will be 
spending a considerable amount of money purchasing and updating this property and in 
essence will only have one tenant.  If he loses that one tenant, the fraternity, he will go from full 
occupancy to empty.  He needs this exception to allow himself to take on the density of the 
property to assure the rate of return on income to make this project financially feasible.   
 
Finally Pugh submitted the documents that other speakers will go into more detail about.  The 
first four are Mr. Cook’s reports.  Exhibit five is Mr. Cook’s CV for the Commission’s use and 
reference.  Exhibit six is a breakdown of the renovation costs, both exterior and interior that is 
expected to be completed by Mr. King.  Finally exhibit seven is a summary of four years’ worth 
of police calls for this particular site and also other fraternities in the neighborhood.   
 
Chrischilles noted that when Mr. Pugh was summarizing the Staff recommendations he did not 
mention the first sentence where it states Staff recommends approval based on the condition of 
allowing 13 residents at the property.  It appears Mr. King is still wanting 21 residents on the 
property for financial reasons.  Chrischilles feels it is not the Boards responsibility to make sure 
this project is financially viable.  Their consideration is whether reducing the number of required 
parking spaces to allow the intended use is a good use for the property.  Pugh replied that Staff 
has concluded the specific and special requirements of the special exception have been met, 
and then go onto to state “while Staff concludes that additional residential density beyond 12 
roomers is necessary in order to make a reasonable turn on the property Staff does not believe 
the applicant has demonstrated 21 residents is necessary to do this.  Staff believes additional 
information is necessary to determine that the number of roomers is the minimum to allow the 
property to maintain use and occupancy of the historic structure.  Until such information is 
provided Staff would recommend limiting the number of residential density to 13 roomers which 
is the maximum size allowed by code for a rooming house based on the size of the lot”.  Pugh 
noted that the reason the applicant asked for a deferral at the last meeting was so they could 
gather the information Staff requested to show the need for the density of 21 roomers.  He also 
noted the financial viability is important for the Board because if the project is not financially 
feasible, it’s not going to happen.  So to have a public benefit for a historic structure in the 
gateway of Iowa City, there has to be a sufficient return on investment on the property.  
Chrischilles noted that the public benefit has to be weighed against the possible detriments to 
the surrounding neighborhood which isn’t zoned as densely.  Additionally Staff has not said 
that if the applicant can provide the data they would then recommend the 21 roomers.   
 
Roger Goedken (Executive Director, Successful Living) began by saying he has been with 
Successful Living for about five years and for the past three years they have been thinking of 
selling the Dubuque Street location.  Last July their board approved the move towards selling 
the Dubuque Street property.  His organization works with adults with chronic mental illnesses 
and every individual they serve is at or below 100% poverty level, with at most the social 
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security level of income or zero income.  While there is a great need for housing for these type 
of individuals they have found a house with 20 occupants is pretty unmanageable.  They work 
mostly from grants to manage and do the upkeep for the house.  They have put more than 
$70,000 into the house and what the Board will hear later is it will likely require $300,000 to 
$400,000 to get the property up to more spec.  There is a waitlist for the house, once their 
board decided they would sell the house they reduced the occupancy to 10 residents.  That 
has caused a bit of a financial burden but is more manageable and necessary.  Successful 
Living then took out a line of credit for $90,000 to buffer the loss of income in the property 
during the time to sell and then move the occupants into smaller housing.  The structure they 
currently have is called transitional housing and that allows them to provide staffing Monday 
thru Friday 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  The housing they intend to move into will provide staffing 24 
hours a day, seven days a week and perhaps more than one staff person at a time.  That 
would be a huge improvement for the residents of the house and there will also be a savings 
for Successful Living to have a newer more updated house.  Successful Living is also dealing 
with the State of Iowa moving to reducing these type of larger housing institutions and the 
Dubuque Street property qualifies as a larger housing institution.  In 2013 the State of Iowa 
passed Senate File 2813 which in parts states that “CMS (Center for Medicare Services) will 
not reimburse for services provided in residential programs with more than 16 beds”.  There 
have been several larger institutions around the State that have closed recently.  Eventually 
the State will require Successful Living to close the Dubuque Street location so that is why they 
are being proactive and wanting to now move their residents into smaller housing units.  
Goedken noted that over the past several years they have been pushed by Human Services to 
move their residents to smaller alternative housing.  He also noted they have had to deal with 
police calls and have been asked to look for ways to reduce police calls to the property but 
without the ability to have staffing there on nights and weekends it has been an issue.  The 
move to smaller housing with full-time staffing will help eliminate most of those police calls.  
Goedken stated the house has 21 bedrooms but how the rooms are set up they could hold two 
if not three persons in each room so the tenancy of the house when it was a fraternity was 
likely higher.  He noted the loss they have seen with having the rooms now unoccupied is 
about $1500 per month which is significant and over time with that type of monthly loss will not 
be able to maintain the house.   
 
Chrischilles asked regarding the police calls what is the spectrum in terms of the calls, what 
generates a call.  Goedken said the calls can be a wide range of issues.  Often it is because 
one resident is not getting along with another resident.   
 
Ross Nusser (broker and partner in Urban Acres Real Estate) is also a board member of 
Successful Living and has been charged with marketing the Dubuque Street property.  He 
began by giving a brief overview of the sales process for 716 North Dubuque Street as well as 
some of the challenges he faces with marketing the property.  After approximately two years of 
consideration the Board of Directors at Successful Living decided to pursue the sale at 716 
North Dubuque Street in last July, early August.  Initially there was a flood of interest, none of 
which ended in an offer except one, which is the applicant.  The types of interested parties 
were developers, bed & breakfast owners, property management company owners, each of 
which determined 716 North Dubuque Street was not financially feasible.  For developers the 
property was initially attractive, it’s located in the highest density multi-family zone, and it’s 
directly adjacent to downtown.  The reason developers ended up not being interested in this 
property however is that the lot is too small to do much of anything with as well as there is a 
significant expense to provide adequate parking below the structure were the structure to be 
raised.  Additionally there is the covenant that expires in 2024 and if it were feasible to 
redevelop the property that covenant would be an additional hurdle. Nusser stated there were 



Board of Adjustment                                                                                                                             
February 17, 2016 
Page 9 of 22 

two bed & breakfast owners that looked at the property and they determined the work needed 
to transform the property from its current state was cost prohibitive.  Additionally the current 
rooms are far too small for such a use.  He noted the bedrooms are probably 8x10.  The 
property management company owners, all but the applicant, have determined the cost for 
repairs would not justify the investment.  Nusser was at each showing of the property 
personally and he explained to each showing that the list price was just a list price and the 
property was very difficult to price because there were very few comparable sales.  Successful 
Living was always willing to look at any and all offers and that was made known at each 
showing. Nusser also stated that when selling properties of this size, as well as the level of 
disrepair, there are inheritly a limited number of potential buyers who are willing to take on such 
a project.  Nusser is certain that after around 30 showings, Successful Living has exhausted 
the number of potential buyers in Iowa City.   
 
Nusser also wanted to touch on the current use of the property, it is currently classified as 
assisted group living.   He commented on exhibit 7, which is the police call records, and stated 
that Successful Living has generated 407 police calls in just under 4 years (or an average of 
101 annually).  There are currently 11 fraternities in the Iowa City area and they have 
generated an average of 22 calls in the same 4 year period, or just 6 calls annually.  He would 
like to suggest that fraternal living is a less disruptive use to the surrounding neighborhood 
than its current use and a representative from Kappa Sigma Fraternity will further address the 
policies and procedures the fraternity has in place and clarify why a fraternity is likely less 
disruptive than the current use.  Nusser explained that finding the right buyer for this property 
has proved extremely difficult.  He feels confident that not only is the applicant the right buyer, 
he is likely the only buyer for a property that is this difficult and unique.   
 
Nusser noted that with regards to the police calls, there are parallels with fraternities and 
Successful Living where Successful Living has had noise complaints, they have had fights in 
progress, and the calls were not always just conflicts within the residents.  That certainly was 
the biggest part of it, but not all of it. 
 
Mitch King (324 McLean Street) has a current contract on 716 North Dubuque Street to 
purchase the property and is the applicant for the special exception.  Since moving to Iowa City 
in 2004 he has made several investments in property in the area, two of which were 
condemned at the time and he renovated both at a level above standard.  He has also done 
significant renovations to 12 and 20-plex units, both to the interior and exterior of the buildings 
and have further plans of ongoing updates.  King has also purchased an office building for his 
property management company in the new Riverfront Crossing District so he is very invested in 
real estate and the future of Iowa City.  Tonight he wants to discuss the building at 716 North 
Dubuque Street, and as noted earlier last week the Historic Preservation Commission has 
approved to have the building become a historic landmark.  He wants to address the Board 
tonight as to why a parking waiver should be granted to allow a fraternity with 21 occupants.  
As a property manager and as an investor he understands what is needed to both enhance the 
value property and increase profitability of the property.  The project can be viable especially 
when deferred maintenance and the need for updating are clearly present.  716 North 
Dubuque Street currently has significant areas of deferred maintenance which if not addressed 
in a timely manner will lead to exponential deterioration of the structure.  King has put together 
a list of needed repairs and improvements and the estimated costs that apply for the property 
to obtain historic landmark status.  There are interior and exterior repairs.  For the exterior 
repairs there are significant roof issues, to repair or to replace the roof it will be a $45,000 or 
$50,000 investment and depending on the choice of materials it will change the look of the 
historic outlay of the building.  He has also committed to tuck pointing which is making so the 
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bricks and stone veneer don’t doesn’t fall off the house.  He has gotten bids for $15,000 for that 
repair.  It is vital to ensure the integrity of the stone siding and the structural for longevity.  The 
sprinkler system, even though the sprinkler system is inside the house, there will be a need for 
some water main construction to bring in a larger flow of water if need be.  The most important 
and imperative item on the exterior repair list is securing the foundation.  He has made an 
estimate of a bid, but he doesn’t have the full grasp on the cost, it could be $10,000 or it could 
be $100,000 it needs more research.  The emergency exit deck and the front deck will cost 
$3,000 to $4,000 to stabilize and repair.  So total for the exterior work is between $138,000 and 
$153,000.  That is not including the windows, window replacements are not in the immediate 
future, but currently there are vinyl windows there now and those do not meet historic 
standards.  Over 0time they will be replaced with wood windows that meet the historic 
preservation standard and the estimated cost for those replacements will be $800 to $1000 a 
piece.   
 
With regards to the interior of the building King noted the building has not been updated in 
years.  To bring the building up to code and leasable condition the following would need to be 
performed:  first to gut and renovate the two kitchens in the building to standard would be 
$45,000 to $50,000; to renovate the four restrooms would be $44,000 to $52,000; to replace 
the flooring would be just over $32,000; drywall repair from roof leaks and other wear and tear 
would be $12,000 to $14,000; new doors throughout the building would be $40,000 to $42,000; 
updating electrical outlets would cost $12,000 to $14,000; to add a commercial water heater to 
the building is $7,000 to $9,000; and this house is a hot water boiler system so it will be 
$10,000 to $12,000 to either repair or replace it.  So the total cost for interior updates would be 
$224,000 to $253,000 with a grand total for all repairs between $262,000 and $407.000.   
 
King noted he is willing to make this financial investment so that the interior is livable and so 
that the building qualifies as a historic landmark.  With this investment there is really only one 
leasing option that makes this project financially feasible and that is leasing the building to a 
fraternity.  King stated he is sure the fraternity he has signed a lease with is the best possible 
occupant for this property both in terms of financial viability and neighborhood cohesiveness.  
The Kappa Sigma fraternity is the best possible fit due to its small numbers and the 
neighborhood friendly bylaws.  Their bylaws lay out very strict standards and mandates all 
meetings and social gatherings are held off-site.  They have been holding their weekly 
fraternity meetings at the Iowa Memorial Union.  The fraternity is also willing to agree to a 
prohibition on resident’s vehicles so that if you live in the house.  King noted they will also be 
providing a space for bicycle parking in the basement of the building and outside.  This group 
has been searching for suitable housing for its members and would share in his goals to make 
this a long standing relationship.  As a group they have made numerous attempts to find 
additional off-site parking to help alleviate the parking concern.  These have included leasing 
parking from adjacent property owners or buying parking space at the University of Iowa Hawk 
Lot, but each time have been limited by City ordinance or code.   
 
King stated that when he decided to buy into a property management company one area that 
was important for him to emphasize was maintenance as it relates to protecting the owner’s 
investments and securing longevity for the property.  His goal for 716 North Dubuque Street is 
to bring the property up to standards immediately and continue to improve and replace non-
conforming current improvements to current more historic standards.   
 
Chrischilles asked with regards to the searching for parking in the neighborhood if they 
contacted the Terrace Arms, an apartment building at the corner of Dubuque Street and Brown 
Street, when he was driving around the area he noticed they had a sign stating parking for rent.  



Board of Adjustment                                                                                                                             
February 17, 2016 
Page 11 of 22 

King said he did not talk to that apartment complex, when they brought a lot of scenarios to 
City Staff regarding parking options, such as the Hawk Lot, he was told that was not a viable 
solution because it was not within proximity to the house.   
 
Walz noted there is a separate special exception to reduce parking through off-site parking and 
commercial renting of parking spots is not legal.  To provide off-site parking you must do it in 
the same zone.  This would not preclude the fraternity from renting spots in the Hawk Lot, but 
that approach—remote parking—does not satisfy the parking requirement.  She noted the 
applicant has looked exhaustively for parking options.   
 
King said they are still looking at having the fraternity rent spots at the Hawk Lot, and that will 
be a condition of their lease.   
 
Walz asked about the removal of the deck to allow for moped parking.  King replied that yes, 
that they would remove the deck to make room for moped parking. 
 
Chrischilles asked about the property at 730 North Dubuque Street, in the staff report it is noted 
that it was once a fraternity that had been now converted into three condominium units. He 
asked if that was not a viable option for the 716 North Dubuque Street property.   King said he 
has never been in the 730 North Dubuque Street property so he can’t speak about that 
property but to renovate the 716 North Dubuque property into condos would be probably 
$800,000 at least, so no he does not believe that is a viable option.   
 
Soglin asked if King was agreeable to all the staff recommendations and if he would be 
agreeable to adding more bicycle parking to the outside of the building as well.  King replied 
that absolutely he is very dedicated to restoring this property to historic standards and will 
follow whatever the City recommends and suggests.  He will add moped and bicycle parking as 
much as the lot will allow him.   
 
Steven Moioffer (UI Senior) will be graduating in May with two bachelors of science, one in 
biochemistry and one in human physiology.  During his freshman year he and 55 other 
gentleman chartered Kappa Sigma here at the University of Iowa.  They have grown in size 
since then as well as their impact in the community has grown.  Kappa Sigma’s foundation is 
built off of four pillars:  leadership, the bond between friends and brothers; fellowship, the 
obligation to do the right thing; scholarship, the primary responsibility and preparation for their 
future; and service, which is our duty to support our fellow man by our actions.  These four 
principles are the foundation they as a fraternity has built their character off of and that they 
continue to grow and develop by to one day not only be contributing members of society but be 
great fathers, great husbands along with family members, great sons, and the person you 
would like to be your neighbor.  He is here tonight to discuss 716 North Dubuque Street and its 
proposed use.  In regards to the chapter meetings and social events he wants to assure all that 
this will not become the next “animal house”.  In terms of their meetings, they currently 
schedule and hold their weekly chapter meetings at the Iowa Memorial Union (IMU).  Those 
are scheduled at the IMU until the end of the 2015-2016 academic year.  They plan to renew 
the rental lease at the IMU for the 2016-2017 academic year as well.  Additionally in regards to 
social events the University of Iowa only allows non-alcohol events, all social events on chapter 
properties must be dry meaning with no alcohol present under any circumstances.  The 
University does allow alcohol is in the private rooms of fraternities for those residents who are 
above the legal drinking age of 21.  However Kappa Sigma Beta-Rho governing laws prohibit 
any tobacco, alcohol or drug use on the property period.  This is a zero-tolerance policy.  
Moioffer also noted that having social events at the house is not really feasible and Kappa 
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Sigma plans to continue to contribute to Iowa City’s economy by holding their events at local 
restaurants and establishments that they have been able to establish long-term relationships 
with.   
 
With regards to parking spaces, Moioffer said Sigma Kappa will fully comply with whatever 
rules and regulations are imposed by the City and their landlord.  They have already alerted 
their members that there are only two parking spots on site and they should not plan to bring 
their cars to campus unless they choose to store them in the University Hawk Lot.  If there are 
only two spots at the house, one would be reserved for the house manager and the other 
would be reserved for visitors, so none of the 21 residents would be given a parking spot.   
 
Moioffer said his last point was in regards to the 21 tenants, one of the four pillars he previously 
referenced was service to the community and service to the surrounding environment and 
neighborhood.  Having 21 able bodied young men in the neighborhood service to the 
community is something they would take very seriously.   
 
Chrischilles asked how many members were currently in Kappa Sigma.  Moioffer said they 
have roughly 90-100 members.  Chrischilles asked where all these members live now.  
Moioffer said they live off campus in various apartments or in the University housing dorms.   
 
Soglin asked for clarification on social events, non-social events and meetings.  She noted 
Moioffer said there would be no meetings or social events held at the house, but what about 
non-social events.  Moioffer clarified they would not hold their chapter meetings at the house 
and they would not plan any sort of large scale social event or even non-social event at the 
house.  An example of a non-social event they would have at the house is the ritual and 
installation of officers which only includes the eight members.   
 
Casey Cook (1 Oak Park Court) has been a resident of Iowa City since 1985.  His CV has been 
given to the Board to showcase his qualifications and he also pointed out that he sat on the 
Iowa City Planning and Zoning Commission for six years and he enjoyed that because of all 
the things he learned.  With regards to parking, the intention of the zoning requirements is 
three-fold in this case: 

1. To preserve the property values for the subject and surrounding properties. 
2. To preserve the structures with historical significance to the community. 
3. The importance to not burden the neighborhood with too much density and too little 

parking.   
Those three points guided his research and analysis of this project. He first looked at the traffic 
counts in this area, from 2006 – 2014 on Dubuque Street north of Ronalds Street and then 
south of Ronalds Street as well as Church Street east of Dubuque Street and the traffic counts 
were down 4%.  While that is not a big decrease, between 2006 and 2014 there have been 
population increases as well as enrollment increases at the University of Iowa.  Therefore the 
point is people are driving less.  Cook contacted Dave Ricketts, who is the head of parking and 
transportation at the University of Iowa, to see if there was any data on student usage of cars.  
Ricketts said the Board of Regents require every student to file a permit if they bring a car to 
campus.  Between 2006 and 2015 when enrollments went up almost 6% the number of parking 
permits for students dropped by 42%.  The ratio of students enrolled to permits went from 
approximately 20% to about 10%.  Cook also looked into moped permits.  The University of 
Iowa does not distinguish between moped and motorcycle permits, but the usage of those 
permits went from 400 in 2006 to more than double that in 2015.  As a percentage of the 
number of cars, in 2006 mopeds and motorcycles represented about 7% and nine years later 
they represent over 24%.  So there are some changes going on not only in the way cars are 
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utilized, how much they are utilized, and by whom.  Students are more sensitive to things like 
the cost of insurance, the price of having a car in Iowa City, and more environmentally attuned 
than previous generations.  The upshot of this trend is if someone has an apartment complex 
within a mile of campus and you have more than one parking space for every two students in 
the complex, it’s too much.  Cook explained that the point of these numbers is to say that if the 
exception states there are 9 or 11 ghost parking spaces that is really enough to accommodate 
the need due to these trends.   
 
Chrischilles asked about the statistics from the University, and were those just for on-campus 
students.  Cook said that no, it is for all students that are enrolled.  He noted that not all 
students comply with the Regents requirement that all students get a permit.  However he was 
interested in the trends and it did show there were very few number of permits issues with 
regards to the number of students enrolled.  Chrischilles noted that while yes the trends show 
that the parking permits have gone down but there is no way to know the number of students 
that don’t register their cars. 
 
Chrischilles also questioned Cook’s statement that any complex within one mile of campus that 
has one parking space for every two students is over kill means that the 9 spaces at this 
location would cover 18 occupants, but those spaces are phantom spaces and not actual 
parking spaces.  Cook agreed and noted he learned about phantom parking spaces as a result 
of this project.  He believes there are options to offset the lack of parking at the location, such 
as parking at the Hawk Lot or renting spaces in the RS-8 zone.  These option just not are 
allowable under the code as meeting the requirement criteria for parking.  Cook also noted that 
there are precedents of apartment complexes buying off-site parking spaces rather than 
constructing them on-site.  The City approves of this because of the goal to get density within 
the downtown area.   
 
Walz explained to the Board that there are areas in the downtown that pay a parking impact 
fee, which is to pay for the construction of parking ramps, in lieu of having on-site parking.  It 
doesn’t guarantee residents a spot in the parking ramp but it is meant to absorb the demand.   
 
Chrischilles noted he is in favor of looking for options to satisfy the parking demands for this 
property but if the City does not allow rental of parking spaces in RS-8 zones.  Additionally the 
residents can say they will use the Hawk Lot but can the Board require that as part of the 
exception?  Walz said using the Hawk Lot is great for storage and occasional usage of cars, 
but it does not address the daily usage of cars—the desire to have a car close at hand.  The 
parking requirement is meant to address the minimum demand that are needed to fulfill the 
daily usage needs for the property.  She noted the parking standards are what they are and 
they cannot be changed at this time.  There are always examples where a regulation seems 
inflexible for certain specific property situations.  The policy regarding off-site parking was 
created so that a multi-family development could not maximize its density by shifting their 
parking requirements to an adjacent single-family zone.  Chrischilles noted that while the 
intentions of using Hawk Lot or not allowing members to have cars are admirable, over time the 
convenience of having a car close by will prevail and there is no way to enforce this and the 
neighborhood may suffer.   
 
Cook reiterated that 25% of all the parking permits issued on campus are moped and 
motorcycle and the property location can accommodate quite a bit of moped parking.     
 
Cook then researched other rooming house that have sold to find value in order to preserve the 
value of the property.  He showed a table of sales of relatively old rooming houses and he 
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reduced the comparison to prices paid per bedroom and adjusted those sales for differences 
with the subject property (716 North Dubuque Street).  The bottom line shows the value one 
would be expected to pay as provided by those market transactions.  That means those sales 
will range somewhere in between $45,000 and $55,000 per bedroom.  That is what the market 
would tell you that one could be expected to pay for the subject property. Therefore if there are 
13 occupants then the market would expect one to pay $783,000 and with 21 occupants the 
value goes $1.1 million.  Cook explained there is a difference between a rooming house and a 
fraternity house with exactly the same number of occupants.  If the property fails to meet the 
test of financial stability maintenance suffers, the property becomes derelict, it becomes a 
blighting influence impacting surrounding properties and this is exactly what the zoning 
requirements are attempting to prevent.  The property at 716 North Dubuque Street at its 
current condition suffers from deferred maintenance of over $360,000.  This is because the 
current occupancy fails to be financially feasible, the owners have been forced to cut back on 
the maintenance and the property has been going downhill for over 10 years.  The next owner 
not only must pay the acquisition costs but also cover this $360,000 plus in deferred 
maintenance.  More importantly the new owner must make certain to deal with future 
maintenance in a timely and effective manner.  Historic value is compromised as maintenance 
is reduced.  For example, the windows and the cost of replacing the windows.  For historic 
status not only do the windows need to be wooden windows, because older homes have 
settled the windows are less than square and need to be custom made.  There are between 50 
and 60 windows in this property, and likely a cost of $1000 each to replace.  Cook said this 
property would never be financially feasible as a boarding house, a property of a large number 
of unrelated occupants would be a management nightmare with chronic turnover and 
vacancies.  Utility costs would be impossible to control and the cost to separate utilities is 
prohibited.  For every vacant bedroom the costs go up and the income goes down.  With 21 
occupants in a rooming house there would be 25% turnover and vacancy and what you get in 
rents from a rooming house is considerably less than the rents for a fraternity house.  Taxes on 
a fraternity house with 21 occupants would be in the $17,000 range and for a fraternity house 
they will be about $33,000.  Right now the property isn’t generating any property taxes at all.  
The utilities at a rooming house would run about $21,000 and the tenants would not have any 
control over those utilities.  With a fraternity there would be a single tenant who would be 
handling all the utility costs.  From a landlord or owner perspective that is significant in cost 
savings.  The net income difference from a rooming house to a fraternity house goes from 
$35,000 to $114,000.  The value to an investor of a rooming house is about $500,000 and the 
value to the owner of a fraternity house is a little over three times that.  The reason that is 
important is because unless there is that kind of income for long-term sustainability you are not 
in a position to buy the property, pay for the deferred maintenance and pay for the continued 
maintenance that is necessary for historic preservation.  If there is not a fraternity in the 
property, then it is not a historically viable property.   
 
Chrischilles asked what the indicated value has to do with anything other than the value to the 
owner.  Cook stated the value of the property is valuable to the City.  The value of the property 
sustains the tax base, makes it possible for the property to be designated as a historic 
landmark, and to make sure the property does not become a blighting influence on the 
surrounding properties.  All of those things are critical in determining how many occupants that 
can be on the property, and the property being a fraternity vs. a rooming house.   
 
Weitzel asked why there needs to be 21 occupants rather than 13 and what the cost 
deferential is.  Cook said he does have an analysis of what the costs and income would be with 
13 occupants as a rooming house and it doesn’t generate enough income to pay the expenses.  
There would be 8 bedrooms that would be sitting empty.  With every empty bedroom the owner 
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is losing money because they still have to pay insurance, taxes, etc. on those empty bedrooms.   
 
Soglin noted it would have been helpful to see the analysis of costs of a fraternity at 13 
occupants vs. 21 occupants.  She also noted in the expense ratios of a fraternity with 21 
occupants is close to 36% and wondered what the upper limit would be, is it close to 40%.  
Cook doesn’t believe there is any easy rule of thumb but feels if a property is in the 35 to 40% 
ratio of costs to expenses it should be viable.   Goeb asked at 40% how many occupants would 
there need to be.  Cook felt it would be in the 18-19 occupant range.  He noted this would be 
the smallest fraternity house on campus at 21 occupants.  He said it is reasonable to ask then 
if the fraternity will be viable long term if there are less than 21 occupants, and that is a 
decision for the Board to consider.  For every occupant that is removed, it puts a great burden 
on the remaining occupants and calls into the future viability of the property.  Cook noted that a 
fraternity at only 13 occupants will not work, it would be only 60% occupancy of the possible 21 
rooms available.  The expense ratio would go up to 45-50% and the property would then not be 
viable.  Cook pointed to the indicated value on the financial table, which shows the purchase of 
the property, adding $360,000 worth of repairs, to get to the property worth.  With 21 occupants 
the property is worth $1.6 million as a fraternity.  If the occupancy was cut back 10% (or down 
to 19 occupants) it would reduce the worth $160,000.  He said there is a tipping point where 
the whole structure will come crashing down.  A rooming house with 21 occupants, the value is 
$500,000 that is 1/3 of what the total would be if it were a fraternity.   
 
Weitzel asked what the actual cost to the owner would be to buy the property and fix it up 
compared to the number of tenants it would take to allow that return on investment.  Cook said 
the cost would be approximately $1.2 million for the owner and therefore after the purchase 
and improvements the value of the property is less than $1.2 million it would have not been a 
good investment for the owner.  A rooming house with 21 occupants is only a $500,000 value 
and a fraternity with 21 occupants is a $1.6 million value.   
 
Walz explained that the 13 occupants noted in the staff report was written prior to Staff having 
the financial information.  She noted Staff has not had the time to review the financial 
information and make an updated recommendation.   
 
Dulek stated to the Board that they can only use the evidence presented before them as 
information to make their decision.  They must weigh the evidence presented and understand 
there is no evidence to the contrary being presented.  They must also hear out all the evidence 
and let the public hearing continue before any decisions are made.   
 
In summary Cook stated he has presented the evidence to show the financial viability of the 
property as well as the trends in parking and that the parking being requested is sufficient 
based on current trends.   
 
King returned to address the Board to touch on three points.  First he noted that parking has 
been a frustrating issue since day one and have exhausted every possible scenario.  Second, 
he stated that the reason they did not give an example of a fraternity with 13 occupants was 
because that is not feasible, there would not be a fraternity if there could only be 13 occupants.  
There are already signed documents that state there needs to be 21 occupants or the fraternity 
walks away, as does King from purchasing the property.  If King walks away from the property 
then the historic landmark status of the property won’t be met, the property will not be up kept 
and the property will become an eyesore.  Finally, he admitted he is not a financial expert and 
with the financial viability does not mean just money into his pocket, it means financial viability 
to sustain this property as a historic landmark.  As an investor of course he wants some return 
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however the main goal is the viability of the property and to make this property a historic 
landmark.   
 
Nusser returned to clarify one thing for the Board, in discussing the purchase price of the 
property and the value of the property.  The purchase price of this property is $800,000 it is not 
$1.2 million.  The $1.2 million is the cost including the estimated repairs that are necessary so 
that number may flex in either direction.   
 
Goeb noted that this is being presented that as if this purchase is the only chance for this 
property to sell and also become a historic landmark, but if the purchase price is reduced it 
might become more viable for another buyer.  She noted it is not the Board’s responsibility to 
bolster the value of the property.  The Board is to decide on the parking and effect of parking 
on the neighborhood.   
 
Nusser agreed that if the purchase price was reduce significantly there might be more options 
however the Board of Directors for Successful Living decided that $800,000 is the bottom line 
price they can take for the property.  He also noted that with the 30 showings they did on the 
property he does feel the buyers have been exhausted in this market.   
 
Goedken addressed the Board again to say that over the past year he has had a lot of 
interaction with the City of Iowa City and in May 2015 received an email not only encouraging 
them to see the Dubuque Street property and move into smaller housing.  This move to smaller 
housing is necessary, it must happen.  If the property only sold for $400,000 they would end up 
displacing over half the residents because they would not have the purchasing leverage for 
new locations.  
 
Chrischilles agrees with Goeb’s comments regarding the unfair burden on the Board regarding 
the financial responsibility of the property.   
 
Soglin noted the first question to the Board in the specific standards is whether the density of 
the property is necessary to preserve the property. 
 
Pugh added that the applicant and the applicant’s representatives are presenting facts.  The 
seller and the buyer have reached an arm’s length contract, the fraternity and the proposed 
buyer have reached an arm’s length contract as well.  The reality is the fraternity will not lease 
the property if they are only allowed 13 residents to occupy.  The current use of the property 
allows 21 residents with the current parking, the only reason this is before the Board is 
because the use of the property is changing.   
 
Walz noted that with regards to parking there are several issues the Board needs to weigh.  
Parking is in high demand in that neighborhood, and is hard to come by.  Adding to that 
demand is not desirable but determining the tipping point is important.  However with parking 
demand being what it is, and the difficult in finding parking, does offer some deterrent to people 
for bringing a car to campus.  Additionally the applicant has provided other options to tempt 
residents to use other forms of transportation, moped and bicycle.   
 
Chrischilles asked if there were any enforceable methods the City has to prevent the fraternity 
from having 30 occupants rather than just 21.  Walz said that yes, the rental inspector could 
revoke their rental permit, and it is an annual inspection.   
 
King addressed the Board again to reassure them he does have investment properties and 
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rental properties around town and does comply with all City policies and procedures. His 
company will inspect the properties more than annually, so he would also know if the property 
is over occupied.   
 
Soglin noted the public hearing is open as a continuation from the previous meeting, if anyone 
else is present and would like to speak they are invited to address the Board. 
 
Prior to closing the public hearing the Board discussed the information presented to them and 
needs to decide if they are wishing to make a decision or would like to defer for additional 
information from Staff.  
 
King noted that timing is an issue, the fraternity must know soon whether they will have the 
property or if they need to lease other living spaces for their members. 
 
Soglin noted that it wouldn’t necessarily have to wait another month for a follow up meeting, 
they could call a special meeting on the application once the information they might possibly 
request is available.   
 
All four members of the Board present agreed they had received enough information and 
would not be requesting any further information from Staff.  
 
Soglin then closed the public hearing.   
 
All four members of the Board present agreed they would vote on the application this evening 
and not need a deferral. 
 
Weitzel moved to approve EXC15-00016 discussion of an application submitted by Mitch 
King, for a special exception to allow a historic preservation waiver reducing the 
minimum off-street parking requirement for a property located in the High Density Multi-
family (RM-44) zone 716 N. Dubuque Street subject to the following conditions: 
 

• The applicant must secure a Local Historic Landmark Designation from the City of 
Iowa City. 

 
• All changes to the properties exterior must meet Historic Preservation guidelines. 

 
• The applicant must make those repairs and renovations to the exterior and 

foundation of the structure as listed in this submittal (see attachment #7) as well 
as any repairs deemed necessary by the Historic Preservation Commission. 

 
• All aspects of the interior must meet code standard. Shared bathrooms must 

use materials and fixtures of an institutional grade. 
 

• In the area where there is currently a deck, the applicant must install moped 
parking stalls equal to at least one half of the residential occupancy of the 
building. Design and installation of moped parking to be approved by the Historic 
Preservation Specialist. 

 
• The applicant must install interior bike storage on the ground floor level of the 

building sufficient to store one bike per resident based on the maximum number 
of residents.   

 
Chrischilles seconded the motion.   
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Weitzel stated he feels the standards have all been met. 
 
Chrischilles noted a couple of comments regarding the standards.  In the general standards, 
the first standard, it states “a reduction of parking does not present a safety concern or a threat 
to the public welfare” and he feels that is debatable.  If there are more cars brought to that 
neighborhood and they are parking on the streets it does affect those living in the 
neighborhood.  He also questioned standard two which Staff states “while the additional 
parking demand generated by the residential density of this use being proposed may not on its 
own have a significant impact on the property values, it does contribute to a situation that 
diminish the quality of life of the neighborhood - especially for long term residents and owner 
occupants for whom this is not a temporary situation.”  He feels that is Staff’s opinion and that 
he agrees with that opinion. He feels this could be injurious to the use and enjoyment of the 
neighboring properties.    
 
Weitzel said his opinion on that is the applicant has gone to great lengths to demonstrate how 
they are going to make accommodations for parking options and alternative transportation 
options.  Additionally evidence has been presented to suggest the number of cars being used 
is decreasing.   
 
Soglin noted that perhaps they have not been given evidence to what is the tipping point for 
parking in that area.  She does feel there is evidence to show there is a clear trend moving 
from cars to perhaps mopeds or bicycles.  Additionally although they did receive one letter from 
a person in the neighborhood, there was no one present this evening to raise any 
neighborhood concerns.   
 
Chrischilles also noted that general standard five “adequate measures have been or will be 
taken to provide ingress or egress designed so as to minimize traffic congestion on public 
streets” with this particular property and its setup with access being from that very narrow alley 
makes it impossible to meet that standard in his opinion.   
 
Walz clarified that condition five is stating or asking if the demand for parking is so intense that 
this exception will cause congestion on the public street.  Chrischilles thanked Walz for the 
clarification.   
 
Weitzel commented on the traffic implications that the evidence that was presented this 
evening that showed the traffic flows have decreased so it might accommodate a little bit of an 
increase.  And with only four spaces at the property there won’t likely be a lot of car traffic, 
perhaps more moped traffic.   
 
Goeb asked about the Staff memo and the statement that “the Board of Adjustment may waive 
or adjust the minimum parking requirements provided the parking standards would prevent the 
use or occupancy from being an Iowa City historic landmark” and she feels that is still has not 
been proven that the restriction on the parking as it is now would prevent the use or occupancy 
of the property and feels that specific standard has not been met.   
 
Dulek asked if there were at least three votes in the affirmative from the Board that the general 
criteria have been met.   
Chrischilles said he is not satisfied that general standard number two has been met.  He 
quoted from the Staff report this exception would contribute to a situation that will diminish the 
quality of the life for the neighborhood.   
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Walz noted that the Staff recommendation on general standard two does mention the potential 
to contribute to a situation that will diminish the quality of life for the neighborhood but that the 
“findings” for that criterion continue on and include the steps the applicant must take to alleviate 
the situation by putting in the moped spaces and providing parking for 21 bicycles.   
 
Soglin agreed that the addition of the moped and bicycle parking does assist with contributing 
to the total parking equivalency.   
 
Chrischilles said the two bullet points within that standard that state Kappa Sigma will rely on 
rooms at the Iowa Memorial Union to hold weekly meetings and that there would be no major 
social functions in the house concern him and if those two points could be made as conditions 
on the approval of this exception, then he would be willing to approve this standard.  Walz 
replied that would be hard to enforce.  A requirement that regular meetings must be held off-
site is fine, but to determine what is a social event is more difficult and something the City 
would find difficult to enforce.  
 
Chrischilles noted that if the condition on the approval would state that all regular chapter 
meetings held by the fraternity must be held off-site was added, then he would feel the 
standard is satisfied. 
 
Therefore Dulek confirmed that there are three affirmative votes from the Board that the 
general criteria have been met. 
 
Onto the specific criteria standard 14-28-BA-1, Goeb restated her concern that the waiving of 
the parking requirements prevents the user occupancy of the property as an Iowa City 
landmark or registered on historic preservations.  She believes the property can be a historic 
landmark without granting more parking and making it a fraternity with either 13 or 21 people.  
Soglin clarified that the question is whether the waiver will help preserve the property.   
 
Dulek clarified that the historic landmark status is a way to waive the parking requirements.  If 
failing to do so would prevent the use or occupancy of the property designated as a historical 
landmark or registered in the national registry.  So the question is but for the waiver, you won’t 
have the use or occupancy of the building designated as a historic landmark.   
 
Goeb stated she believes that not granting this parking waiver would not prevent this property 
from still being able to become a historic landmark.   
 
Weitzel said he feels that the evidence that has been presented shows that the only deal that is 
on the table needs the waiver for the parking requirement to survive as a viable property and 
therefore they are pursuing the historic waiver.  This property needs a waiver for parking in 
order to get enough density in the property in order to pay for the costs of the property. 
 
Soglin pointed out that if the property had stayed a fraternity, and not transitioned into a 
rooming house in the late 1990’s, this entire discussion would be moot.  She also feels it is a 
way to preserve the property which is located in the gateway to Iowa City.   
 
Goeb stated her point is the modification waiver is not necessary to preserve the historic or 
cultural attributes of the property. She doesn’t feel all possibilities have been exhausted and 
feels there are other ways to preserve the property without impinging on the parking situation of 
others. The evidence presented was not convincing.   
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Chrischilles stated under any possible usage the building would likely need these conditions.  
Parking will always be an issue at this location and the historical preservation waiver is the only 
way around the parking constrictions no matter what the usage.  
 
Dulek confirmed that are three Board members who feel that the specific criteria have been 
met.   
 
Walz said the final issue before the Board then is the density number they wish to place on the 
recommendation.   
 
Chrischilles noted that the evidence presented showed the density must be at least 18 to be a 
viable project, and he doesn’t feel a difference between 18 and 21 is extreme.   
 
Weitzel proposes the density should be 21 as the applicant has requested.   
 
Soglin and Chrischilles both support that number. 
 
Weitzel amended his motion to approve EXC15-00016 discussion of an application 
submitted by Mitch King, for a special exception to allow a historic preservation waiver 
reducing the minimum off-street parking requirement for a property located in the High 
Density Multi-family (RM-44) zone 716 N. Dubuque Street and to allow up to 21 residents 
of a group living use, subject to the following conditions: 
 

• The applicant must secure a Local Historic Landmark Designation from the City of 
Iowa City. 

 
• All changes to the properties exterior must meet Historic Preservation guidelines. 

 
• The applicant must make those repairs and renovations to the exterior and 

foundation of the structure as listed in this submittal (see attachment #7) as well 
as any repairs deemed necessary by the Historic Preservation Commission. 

 
• All aspects of the interior must meet code standard. Shared bathrooms must 

use materials and fixtures of an institutional grade. 
 

• In the area where there is currently a deck, the applicant must install moped 
parking stalls equal to at least one half of the residential occupancy of the 
building. Design and installation of moped parking to be approved by the Historic 
Preservation Specialist. 

 
• The applicant must install interior bike storage on the ground floor level of the 

building sufficient to store one bike per resident based on the maximum number 
of residents.   

 
• All regular chapter meetings held by the fraternity must be held at an off-site 

location.  
 

• If there were more than three convictions of disorderly house in an 18 month 
period it will result in the loss of the waiver and then the property will revert to 12 
residents maximum.   
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Dulek confirmed that the finding of facts have been satisfied with the discussion and the 
amendments to the motion.   
 
A vote was taken and the motion passed 3-1 (Goeb dissenting).     
 
Soglin declared the motion for the special exception approved, noting that anyone wishing to 
appeal the decision to a court of record may do so within 30 days after the decision is filed with 
the City Clerk’s Office. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Weitzel moved to adjourn. 
 
The meeting was adjourned on a 4-0 vote.    
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BAKER, LARRY 1/1/2017 X X X X X X X X X O/E 

GOEB, CONNIE 1/1/2020 X X X X X X X X X X 

GRENIS, BROCK 1/1/2016 X O/E X O/E X X O/E X -- -- 
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        O = Absent 
   O/E = Absent/Excused 
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